
October 12, 2004

A regular meeting of the Kenilworth Board of Education was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by President LoBello, in the Board of Education Conference Room of the Brearley School on October 12, 2004.
This meeting is being held in accordance with the schedule of meetings adopted at the organizational meeting held April 26, 2004. Adequate notice of this Regular Meeting of the Kenilworth Board of Education has been provided to the Home News Tribune, The Star- Ledger, Cranford Chronicle and the Roselle Park/Kenilworth Leader.  A copy has been filed with the Kenilworth Borough Clerk, posted in the Board Office, the Kenilworth Borough Hall, Brearley and Harding Schools, as is provided by the Open Public Meetings Act.
President LoBello led the salute to the Flag.
Upon roll call, the following members were present: Carol Boyden, Claudio Campanella, Annmarie Duda, Gerard Laudati, Mark LoBello, Thomas Mannix, Antonio Pugliese Fred Viteka, and Nancy Zimmerman.  The following members arrived after roll call at the times indicated: Livio Mancino (8:15 p.m.).
Also in attendance were Lloyd M. Leschuk, Superintendent, Vincent A. Gonnella, Board Secretary/Business Administrator and Vito A. Gagliardi, Jr., Attorney. Approximately six (6) members of the public were present.

The following members of the administrative team were present: Fred Rica, Principal, Charles Cappello, Principal, Ann Karpenski-Cooke, Director of Special Services, and Brian Luciani, Assistant Principal.  
Minutes of the Secretary, a copy having been sent to each Board Member (September 1 and 13, 2004) were approved by an 8 to 1 vote upon motion by Viteka, seconded by Duda.  Voting yes were: Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka.  Voting no was: Zimmerman.
Motion was made by Zimmerman, seconded by Campanella, that the meeting be opened to the public.  Motion carried unanimously.

· Mrs. Tina Lanaugh: She was still concerned about Mrs. Boyden’s statements regarding the statistical data acquired to “bias” Pre K and K parents.  Dr. Leschuk stated he gave Mrs. Boyden the information for research purposes after consulting with the Board attorney.  Mrs. Boyden stated her intent was not to insult or attack, but to stress the need for parents of young children beginning their education to vote and support the schools.  Mrs. Lanaugh hoped it would not happen again.
· Mrs. Tina Lanaugh: Was concerned that the Board closed a self contained preschool handicapped class and converted the students into the ELLI class.  She felt the school did not provide enough warning for this change.  Dr. Leschuk stated the Board did not receive notification of the ELLI award until August of 2004.  Once awarded, the Board acted as quickly as possible to make all the necessary arrangements to have the class in place for September.

Motion was made by Duda, seconded by Campanella, that the meeting be closed to the public.  Motion carried unanimously.

President LoBello called for discussion on the Superintendent's Report:

Dr. Leschuk informed the Board of the awarding of additional State Aid in the form of Above Average Enrollment Growth Aid.  The criteria and intended purpose was reviewed.  The administration is currently working on a budget for the $66,938 grant.

· Presentations:
· 2003-2004 Violence & Vandalism Report: Dr. Leschuk (attached presentation)

· Special Education Monitoring: Ann Cooke

· Middle State Accreditation Progress Report: Cappello, Rica, Luciani

Members of the Administrative Team highlighted their monthly reports:

· Mrs. Cooke, Supervisor of Special Education: Two teachers will be leaving shortly on maternity leave.  The elementary grades require additional speech instruction, a service has been found.  Mrs. Cooke remains concerned with the influx of new students moving into the district and the need for special services.  The ELLI program is currently serving 5 students and there are possibly 3 more that may require early intervention.  Mr. Smith has begun crisis committee meetings and Mrs. Carrara is working on this topic at Harding.  
· Mr. Cappello, Brearley Principal:  For security purposes visitors’ passes will be issued.  The A/B Block appears to be flowing nicely.  They are still working through some issues with staff.  Back to School Night was well attended, Project Quest is doing nicely, class elections were held, a Middle School welcoming dance was a success, and Mr. Ondrey would like to go on a two-day music trip in the Spring of 2005.
The Superintendent's Report (with administrator’s reports), a copy having been sent to each Board Member was approved without reading and after discussion upon motion by Duda, seconded by Laudati.

Correspondence: (see attachments) 

Distributed September 3, 2004:
1.   Letter dated 8/19/04 from Governor McGreevy to Gonnella in response to his letter concerning education in the schools.   

Distributed September 10, 2004:
1.   Letter dated 9/1/04 from Edwina M. Lee/NJSBA to Gonnella thanking the officers and Board of Directors for their payment of dues and enclosing membership cards, Certificates of Membership and the Code of Ethics.

2.   E-mail dated 9/8/04 from Gonnella to Hedy Lipke Re: Council/BOE committee meetings and suggested dates and locations.

3.   Letter dated 9/9/04 from Gonnella to Walter Mahler/GSCS informing him that the BOE will not be able to join this year due to budget constraints.

4.   Letter dated 9/9/04 from Gonnella to Gateway Regional Chamber of Commerce informing them that the BOE will not be able to join this year due to budget constraints.

5.   Notice of BOE Finance and Facilities Committee meeting scheduled for 9/20/04.

Distributed September 24, 2004:
1.   Memo dated 9/13/04 from Gonnella to Chief Dowd Re: Follow-up notes of their meeting on 9/13/04.

2.   Memo dated 9/14/04 from Gonnella to All Staff Re: School security.

3.   Letter dated 9/22/04 from Gonnella to Hedy Lipke Re: Security on Election Day.
Motion was made by Laudati, seconded by Viteka, that the Board of Education accepts the correspondence as read.  Motion carried unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS:

· Mrs. Zimmerman was still concerned with the number of students in the Pre K classes.  She was concerned from both the educational aspects as well as the safety issues.  She wanted clarification on the use of parents and volunteers.
· Mr. Mancino asked for an update and accounting of all the grants in the district.  Dr. Leschuk said he would work on that and update the Board when all the data was accumulated.

· Mr. Laudati reviewed several issues discussed at the NJSBA Resolution Subcommittee.

NEW BUSINESS:  

· Mr. Mancino stated the UC Freeholders had a program to put computers in the classroom.
· Mr. Mancino stated he would be attending the NJSBA Workshop and outlined his agenda.

· Mr. Laudati supplied each member with a copy of a letter to the editor outlining IDEA funding.

Motion was made by Laudati, seconded by Zimmerman, that the meeting be opened to the public.  Motion carried unanimously.

None

Motion was made by Zimmerman, seconded by Viteka, that the meeting be closed to the public.  Motion carried unanimously.

ROLL CALL WAS TAKEN ON THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTIONS:
FINANCE & FACILITIES

RESOLUTION #1: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the attached bill list be approved for the month of September 2004 in the amount of $1,494,157.27.  Motion carried 9-1.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman. Voting no was: Mancino.  

RESOLUTION #2 : Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13 (e), we the members of the Kenilworth Board of Education certify that as of September 30, 2004, after review of the secretary's monthly financial report (appropriations section) and upon consultation with the appropriate district officials that to the best of our knowledge no major account or fund (Current Expense, Capital Outlay, or Debt Service) has been over expended in violation of N.J.A.C.6:20-2.l3 (b) and that sufficient funds are available to meet the district's financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year.    

Be It Further Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education accept the reports of the School Business Administrator/Board Secretary and the Treasurer of School Monies and that they are in agreement for the month of August 2004. Motion carried 9-1.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman. Voting no was: Mancino.

RESOLUTION # 3: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the Union County Vocational-Technical School tuition agreement for the 2004-2005 school year. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

RESOLUTION # 4: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the Morris-Union Jointure Commission regular and extended school year transportation contracts for the 2004-2005 school year. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

RESOLUTION # 5: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the Comprehensive Maintenance Plan, M-1 and M-2 for Fiscal Year 2004 for inclusion in the Quality Assurance Annual Report. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

RESOLUTION # 6: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the submission of the IDEA-Basic and IDEA-Preschool grants, Fiscal Year 2005, in the amounts of $229,277.00 and $11,975.00, respectively. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

RESOLUTION # 7: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the submission of the Statement of Assurance and Intent for the New Teacher Mentoring program to the County Office. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

RESOLUTION # 8: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the No Child Left Behind Title I funding distribution for the following staff:

	
	
	
	
	% Grant
	Grant Hrs

	Teacher
	Assignment
	Total Salary
	Title I Salary
	Funded
	per day

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Flood, Helene
	BSI
	 $49,796 
	 $21,090 
	42%
	3

	Soffel, Margaret
	Reading Recovery
	 $46,005 
	 $46,005 
	100%
	7

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	 $67,095 
	
	


Motion carried 9-1.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman. Voting no was: Mancino.

RESOLUTION # 9: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the Nonpublic Technology Initiative Program Agreement for St. Theresa School in the amount of $11,742 with a five percent (5%) administrative fee to Union County Educational Services Commission. Motion carried 9-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, and Zimmerman. Viteka did not vote.

RESOLUTION # 10: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the use of the David Brearley Middle/High School auditorium by The Little Opera Company of New Jersey at no rental cost to the organization for an operatic production of Un Ballo in Maschera (A Masked Ball).  The Company will be responsible for custodial fees in the amount of $1,800.00. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

PERSONNEL/MANAGEMENT

RESOLUTION #11: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the emergent hiring pursuant to the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:6.7.1 et seq., N.J.S.A. 18A:39-17 et seq., or N.J.S.A. 18a:6-4.13 et seq., as applicable to the employment of the following substitute teacher(s) and/or aide(s) for the 2004-05 school year:

Veronica Klein
$10/hour
Aide

Susan Giordino
$10/hour
Aide

John Lyp

$70/day
Teacher

Murray Gilbert
$70/day
Teacher (Pending Substitute Certificate)

Erika Silvasi

$60/day

Debra Terranova
$60/day
Teacher (Pending Substitute Certificate)

Michelle Zin

$80/day
Teacher
$29/hr
Home Instructor

Joan Abdelfattah
$7.50/hour
Secretary

Kelly Clementi
$7.50/hour
Secretary

Gail Cantalupo
$7.50/hour
Secretary

Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

RESOLUTION # 12: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Catherine Milhoan as a teacher aide at Harding School at an annual salary of ($16.55/hour x 183 days x 3.92/hrs per day =) $11,872.00 for the 2004-2005 school year. Motion carried 9-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, and Zimmerman. Viteka did not vote.
RESOLUTION # 13: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the reassignment of Debra Margolin, a classroom aide, from Harding to Brearley, work hours to be 8:00-11:55 a.m. daily effective September 22, 2004, with no change in salary. Motion carried 9-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, and Zimmerman. Viteka did not vote.
RESOLUTION # 14: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Maria Pugliese as a lunch aide and one (1) additional hour a day for Diane Killeen as a morning playground aide, replacing Cathy Milhoan, both at an hourly salary of $10.00. Motion carried 9-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, and Zimmerman. Viteka did not vote.
RESOLUTION # 15: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the commencement of a maternity leave of absence for Jennifer Donohue on September 17, 2004.  Mrs. Donohue’s original request date was October 1, 2004.  Grace Mueller is prepared to begin the maternity leave replacement position effective September 20, 2004. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

RESOLUTION # 16: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ the following for winter coaching positions for the 2004-2005 season:

      Name


      Position

          School


Stipend
Brian Luciani
Head Wrestling
High School
$7966

Jess Monzo
Asst. Wrestling
High School
$5432

Dennis Lonergan
Asst. Wrestling
Middle School

$3639

Gene Melleno
Head Boys BB
High School
$7966

Stephen Hughes
Asst. Boys BB
High School
$5432

James Grady
Asst. Boys BB
High School
$5432

James Young
Boys BB
Middle School
$3372

Edward Murray
Head Girls BB
High School
$7966

Karen Sues
Asst. Girls BB
High School
$5432

Marc Wallace
Head Indoor Track
High School
$5805

Jacqueline Zika
Asst. Indoor Track
High School
$3724

Kimberly McGowan
Cheerleading
High School
$3128

Amy Burke
Cheerleading
High School
$3128

Kimberly McGowan
Comp. Cheering
High School
$2453

Amy Burke
Comp. Cheering
High School
$2453

Scott Miller (Winter)
Weight Room Supv.    
High School
$1710

Joseph Capizzano (Fall)
Weight Room Supv.
High School

$1710

Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   Mrs. Zimmerman stated she still has reservations with administrators coaching.
RESOLUTION # 17: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to change the employment status of Helene Flood, the Basic Skills Instructor, from part-time to full time on Step 1, MA at a salary of $49,796 with benefits, effective September 22, 2004.  Motion carried 9-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, and Zimmerman. Viteka did not vote.  
RESOLUTION # 18: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Kristen Gasser as a substitute secretary, at an hourly salary of $10.00, at the David Brearley Middle/High School.  Ms. Gasser will be a substitute secretary during Mrs. LoForte’s medical leave of absence effective October 18 – October 29, 2004. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

RESOLUTION # 19: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the change in annual salary for the following staff:

	
	
	
	
	
	Pro -Rated

	
	2004-2005
	Minutes
	% of 
	Step
	Salary

	
	Step
	2004-2005
	Employ
	Full Salary
	2004-2005

	Delaney
	1 MA
	      1,921 
	92.36%
	 $49,796.00 
	 $45,989 

	Spony
	6 BA
	      1,921 
	92.36%
	 $46,500.00 
	 $42,945 


Motion carried 9-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, and Zimmerman. Viteka did not vote.
CURRICULUM/INSTRUCTION

RESOLUTION # 20: Introduced by Boyden, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the 2003-2004 Violence & Vandalism Report. Motion carried 9-1.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, and Viteka. Voting no was: Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION # 21: Introduced by Boyden, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves Quality Assurance Annual Report, Fiscal Year 2004. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

RESOLUTION # 22: Introduced by Boyden, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves home instruction to Student No. 201751 for five hours a week provided by Tara Stevens, a part-time resource center teacher. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

RESOLUTION # 23: Introduced by Boyden, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the opportunity course proposals for Aerospace Science, Investigation of Animal Behavior, Investigation of Comparative Biology, Writing – 10th Grade, Environmental Design/Analysis, New York City and the American Experience, Not In My Back Yard and The Earth in Motion. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

RESOLUTION # 24: Introduced by Boyden, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves ten (10) hours of home instruction, weekly, for Student No. 202455 provided by John Mark Kacsmar. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

RESOLUTION # 25: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education accepts the donation of $3,639 from the Kenilworth Wrestling Club to be used to hire an additional Middle School Wrestling Coach for the 2004-2005 school year.  

Be It Further Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education authorize the Superintendent to advertise and begin a search for a candidate in accordance with Board Policy. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

RESOLUTION # 26: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education authorizes the Board President and Board Secretary to execute the bargaining agreement between the Kenilworth Board of Education and the Kenilworth Education Association (Custodial Unit), covering the period of July 1, 2004 to June 30, 2007. 

Be It Further Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education authorizes the Board Secretary to issue retroactive pay to the members of the unit in accordance with the approved salary guides. Motion carried 8-2.  Voting yes was Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese, and Viteka. Voting no was: Mancino and Zimmerman.

Motion was made by Duda, seconded by Laudati, that when the meeting adjourns, it adjourns to the call of the chair.  Motion carried unanimously.

Meeting adjourned at approximately 10:43 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Vincent A. Gonnella 

Secretary to the Board

